

September 12, 2023

The Honorable Jim Jordan Chairman Committee on the Judiciary U.S. House of Representatives 2138 Rayburn House Building Washington, DC 20515

Subject: Children's Health Defense's comments for the record on the Hearing on the Weaponization of the Federal Government on July 20, 2023

Addendum: COVID-19 Oversight, Accountability and Justice

Dear Chairman Jordan,

On behalf of Children's Health Defense (CHD),¹ we wish to express our deepest gratitude to you and the committee for your efforts in addressing the crucial issue of censorship and preserving the constitutional right to free speech. CHD's mission is to end childhood health epidemics by working aggressively to eliminate harmful exposures, hold those responsible accountable and establish safeguards to prevent future harm. We fight corruption, mass surveillance and censorship that put profits before people, as well as advocate for worldwide rights to health freedom and bodily autonomy.

CHD was mentioned on multiple occasions during the July 20, 2023, censorship hearing held by the Select Subcommittee on the Weaponization of the Federal Government.² We appreciate the opportunity to outline some of the unprecedented challenges our organization has faced as a direct result of unwarranted censorship and the profound impact it continues to have on our ability to address critical health and safety issues affecting the nation.

Children in America are facing a health crisis. CHD has worked tirelessly over the years to shed light on childhood health epidemics that require urgent action to address and bring these critical issues to the attention of Congress. Our mission is firmly rooted in moral values and ethical principles, scientific rigor, adherence to the law, and the Nuremberg Code. Furthermore, we are independent of any industry affiliations or influence exerted by captured government health agencies.

Regrettably, our endeavors are consistently met with censorship, vilification, and defamation by powerful entities intent on silencing the voices of those who have suffered harm from, and others who have spoken out about, exposures to heavy metals, radiation, pesticides, herbicides, and vaccine ingredients such as thimerosal and aluminum.

CHD has been at the forefront of exposing the vaccine-autism epidemic, a concern over which Congress has held several hearings.^{3,4,5,6} Our members and community have courageously testified under oath and stood bravely against all odds and opposing forces in order to present the truth — the actual science and evidence surrounding vaccines.^{7,8} Additionally, we have exposed the intricate cover-up by the government regarding the undeniable association between vaccines and autism, including the revelations from a whistleblower at the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Senior Scientist Dr. William Thompson,⁹ and Health and Human Services expert medical witness, Dr. Andrew Zimmerman.¹⁰

The gravity of censorship cannot be underestimated, especially considering the distressing state of American children's health:

- Since the 1970s and particularly since the early 1990s, the number of children diagnosed with autism spectrum disorder has increased exponentially. **Autism now affects 1 in 36 American children,** ¹¹ up from 2–4 cases per 10,000 children in the 1970s (Lotter, 1966; ¹² Rutter, 2005; ¹³ Treffett, 1970¹⁴).
- A national study published in the *Journal of the American Medical Association (JAMA)* in 2010 zeroed in on the deterioration of children's health over time. From 1988 to 2006, there was a **doubling in prevalence of four types of chronic conditions** (obesity, asthma, behavior/learning problems and "other" physical conditions), rising from 12.8% to 26.6% of American children and youth. 15
- A 2011 Academic Pediatrics study "estimated 43% of U.S. children (32 million) currently have at least 1 of 20 chronic health conditions assessed, increasing to 54.1% when overweight, obesity or being at risk for developmental delays are included."
- 1 in 6 American children ages 2-8 suffer from a developmental disorder.¹⁷ 1 in 10 from attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), ¹⁸ 1 in 12 from asthma, ¹⁹ 1 in 13 from food allergies, ²⁰ and 1 in 285 children will be diagnosed with cancer before the age of 20.²¹
- "In 2020–21, the number of students ages 3–21 who received special education and/or related services under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (Pub. L. 101-476) was **7.3 million, or the equivalent of 15 percent of all public school students**. Among students receiving special education and/or services, the most common category of disability was specific learning disabilities (32 percent)."²²

Furthermore, mounting evidence indicates environmental toxins^{23,24} such as heavy metals,^{25,26} pesticides,²⁷ and herbicides²⁸ as the principal culprits, while studies link vaccines and certain vaccine ingredients²⁹ to a wide range of adverse health outcomes, including seizures,³⁰ neurodevelopmental disorders³¹ and infant death.^{32,33}

As the medical, public health, and government circles remain silent on the social and economic fallout from these toxic exposures, American children have never been sicker. The censorship imposed on us and countless other concerned citizens — including medical professionals and scientists — prevents the public and Congress

from accessing this crucial information while hindering open dialogue and impeding progress to protect children and improve health outcomes.

In March 2021, the Center for Countering Digital Hate (CCDH)³⁴ released a report targeting Robert F. Kennedy Jr. (then CHD's chairman and now its chairman on leave) as part of what it dubbed the "Disinformation Dozen."³⁵ In its report, CCDH alleged that just 12 individuals and their organizations produced the majority of "anti-vaccine disinformation" on social media. Facebook investigated and dismissed the report, releasing a statement saying that "[t]here isn't any evidence" to support CCDH's claims and that the small sample used in CCDH's analysis is "in no way representative of the hundreds of millions of posts that people have shared about COVID-19 vaccines" on Facebook. Meta (Facebook) further stated, "There is no justification for [CCDH's] claim that their data constitute a 'representative sample' of the content shared across our apps."³⁶

In 2021 and 2022, CHD was de-platformed from Instagram, Facebook, YouTube and TikTok.³⁷ CHD is now entangled in a series of lawsuits that revolve around the contentious issue of censorship. These lawsuits encompass a range of subjects, each highlighting the organization's staunch stance on safeguarding freedom of expression and open dialogue. From battles against online platforms restricting access to information on critical health matters to legal disputes concerning the suppression of viewpoints on pressing societal concerns, these lawsuits underscore CHD's commitment to confronting censorship head-on. These cases include:

Children's Health Defense v. Meta Platforms, Inc. et al., filed Aug. 17, 2020³⁸

CHD sued Meta Platforms Inc. (Facebook), its fact-checkers, and Mark Zuckerberg, alleging collusion with the U.S. government for censoring CHD's social media content and racketeering to defund and malign CHD's support and financial interests. The case was dismissed after a March 19, 2021 hearing.³⁹ CHD appealed the dismissal and argued its appeal in the Ninth Circuit on May 17, 2022. The decision is pending.^{40,41}

Robert F. Kennedy Jr., Children's Health Defense et al. v. Biden et al., filed March 24, 2023⁴²

• Robert F. Kennedy Jr. and Children's Health Defense (CHD) et al., representing over 70,000 consumers of health information all over the country, filed a class action lawsuit in the U.S. District Court for the Western District of Louisiana against President Biden and numerous other federal officials and agencies. The CHD complaint alleges that the defendants have colluded with, encouraged and pressured social media companies to suppress speech that the government does not want the public to hear and to silence specific speakers who are critical of federal policy. Plaintiffs moved for an injunction in this case, but the motion is still pending. This lawsuit was assigned to Judge Terry Doughty, who also is the presiding Judge in *Missouri et al. v. Biden et al.*, which makes similar allegations against President Biden and other federal actors and agencies.

- On July 4, 2023, Judge Doughty issued an injunction against Defendants in the *Missouri et al. v. Biden et al.* case, enjoining them from colluding with social media companies to censor speech that contradicted the government's position on several controversial issues. The Defendants promptly appealed the decision, and the Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals fast-tracked the appeal.⁴⁴
- Meanwhile, on July 24, 2023, Judge Doughty consolidated CHD's lawsuit with Missouri et al. v. Biden et al. ⁴⁵
- The Fifth Circuit heard oral argument on the government's appeal in *Missouri et al. v. Biden et al.* on Aug. 10, 2023, and the Court of Appeals issued a decision partially upholding the injunction on Sept. 8, 2023. 46,47

Children's Health Defense et al. v. Washington Post, Associated Press, Reuters and the British Broadcasting Corporation, filed May 31, 2023⁴⁸

- The Washington Post, the Associated Press, Reuters and the British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC) some of the world's largest news organizations joined together, with other news outlets, to form the Trusted News Initiative (TNI),⁴⁹ along with the biggest technology and social media platforms, including Facebook, Google, Twitter, and Microsoft⁵⁰ to censor online news. The complaint alleges that members of the TNI colluded with one another and with social media platforms to target and censor rival online news publishers, violating the Sherman Antitrust Act and the First Amendment.
- On Aug. 30, 2023, Louisiana Attorney General Jeff Landry filed an amicus brief in support of the lawsuit against TNI, stating, "The scope of TNI group's conspiracy is wide-ranging. Restricting disfavored information injures not merely the Plaintiffs, but also Louisiana residents and state officials."⁵¹

As an addendum, we have included a comprehensive report, COVID-19 Oversight, Accountability and Justice, that delves into the repercussions of the evolving landscape of censorship during the pandemic. This report exposes where freedom of expression and access to information were restricted and limited, undermining the core tenets of our society and the United States Constitution. With this report, we strive to emphasize the significance of open discourse during times of crisis, especially given that the Constitution was crafted during and for challenging periods. Considering the complexities and implications of censorship during the COVID-19 pandemic and on vaccine-related matters in general, we present a series of considerations for Congress.

As you continue your vital work, we respectfully encourage the select committee to consider the importance of addressing censorship's dangerous implications for public health, justice, and democratic principles. It is essential to safeguard free speech, including for those affected and the brave scientists and doctors who speak out, share vital information, and advocate for meaningful changes that will improve vaccines and accountability.

We commend your leadership and the committee's dedication to preserving the right to free speech, fostering open, informed discourse, and protecting the principles of democracy.

With utmost respect and appreciation,

Mary Holland

President

Children's Health Defense

May S Grad

Laura Bono

Vice President

Children's Health Defense

Laura D. Boro

ENDNOTES

1

¹ Children's Health Defense, https://childrenshealthdefense.org.

² U.S. Congress, House of Representatives, Judiciary Committee, *Hearing on the Weaponization of the Federal Government* 118th Cong., 2023, https://judiciary.house.gov/committee-activity/hearings/hearing-weaponization-federal-government-3.

³ U.S. Congress, House of Representatives, Committee on Government Reform, *Autism: Present Challenges, Future Needs--Why the Increased Rates*?106th Cong., 2nd sess., 2000, 106-180. https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-106hhrg69622/html/CHRG-106hhrg69622/html.

⁴ U.S. Congress, House of Representatives, Committee on Government Reform, *Vaccines and the Autism Epidemic: Reviewing the Federal Government's Track Record and Charting a Course for the Future*, 107th Cong., 2nd sess., 2002, 107-153, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-107hhrg84605/html/CHRG-107hhrg84605.htm.

⁵ U.S. Congress, House of Representatives, Committee on Government Reform, *The Autism Epidemic--Is the NIH and CDC Response Adequate?*, 107th Cong., 2nd sess., 2002, 107-174, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-107hhrg80356/html/CHRG-107hhrg80356.htm.

⁶ U.S. Congress, House of Representatives, Committee on Government Reform, *Autism--Why the Increased Rates? A One-Year Update*, 107th Cong., 1st sess., 2001, 107-129, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-107hhrg76856/html/CHRG-107hhrg76856.htm.

⁷ Sharyl Attkisson, "The Vaccination Debate," *Full Measure*, Jan. 6, 2019, https://fullmeasure.news/news/cover-story/the-vaccination-debate.

⁸ "Congressional Testimony on Vaccines," Global Vaccine Institute, accessed Sep. 11, 2023, http://thinktwice.com/congress.htm.

⁹ CongressmanPosey, "CDC Whistleblower Discloses Deception," YouTube, Jul. 25, 2015, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=qxr-cv-Jul8.

¹⁰ Sworn Affidavit of Andrew W. Zimmerman, MD, Notarized Sep. 7, 2018, Commonwealth of Massachusetts, https://childrenshealthdefense.org/wp-content/uploads/Affadavit-AZ-090818.pdf.

¹¹ "Data & Statistics on Autism Spectrum Disorder," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, accessed Sep. 1, 2023, https://www.cdc.gov/ncbdd/autism/data.html.

¹² Victor Lotter, "Epidemiology of Autistic Conditions in Young Children," *Social Psychiatry* 1, no. 3 (1966): 124–135 doi: 10.1007/BF00584048.

¹³ Michael Rutter, "Aetiology of Autism: Findings and Questions," *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research* 49, no. 4 (2005): 231–238, doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2788.2005.00676.x.

¹⁴ Darold A. Treffert, "Epidemiology of Infantile Autism," *Archives General Psychiatry* 22, no. 5 (1970): 431-438 doi: 10.1001/archpsyc.1970.01740290047006.

¹⁵ Jeanne Van Cleave, Steven L. Gortmaker, James M. Perrin, "Dynamics of Obesity and Chronic Health Conditions among Children and Youth," *JAMA* 303, no. 7 (2010): 623–630, doi: 10.1001/jama.2010.104.

¹⁶ Christina D. Bethell et al., "A National and State Profile of Leading Health Problems and Health Care Quality for US Children: Key Insurance Disparities and Across-State Variations," *Academic Pediatrics* 11, no. 3 (2011): S22-33, doi: 10.1016/j.acap.2010.08.011.

¹⁷ "Data and Statistics on Children's Mental Health," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, accessed Sep. 11, 2023, https://www.cdc.gov/childrensmentalhealth/data.html.

¹⁸ Guifeng Xu, Lane Strathearn, Buyun Liu, "Twenty-Year Trends in Diagnosed Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder among US Children and Adolescents, 1997-2016," *JAMA Network Open* 1, no. 4 (2018): e181471, doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2018.1471

¹⁹ "Asthma in Children, Working Together to Get It Under Control," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, accessed Sep. 11, 2023, https://www.cdc.gov/vitalsigns/childhood-asthma/index.html.

²⁰ "Food Allergies, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, accessed Sep. 11, 2023, https://www.cdc.gov/healthyschools/foodallergies/index.htm.

²¹ "Special Section: Cancer in Children & Adolescents," The American Childhood Cancer Organization, https://www.acco.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/ACS-Special-Report-2014.pdf.

²² National Center for Education Statistics, "Students With Disabilities," US Department of Education, Institute of Education Sciences, accessed Sep. 1, 2023, https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator/cgg.

²³ SF Farzan, EB Brickley et al., "Maternal and Infant Inflammatory Markers in Relation to Prenatal Arsenic Exposure in a U.S. Pregnancy Cohort," *Environmental Research* 156 (2017): 426–433, https://sci-hub.se/10.1016/j.envres.2017.03.056.

²⁴ Leonardo Trasande and Yinghua Liu, "Reducing the Staggering Costs of Environmental Disease in Children, Estimated at \$76.6 Billion in 2008," *Health Affairs* 30, no. 5 (2011): 863–870, doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2010.1239.

- ²⁵ Ming-Jing Lee et al., "Heavy Metals' Effect on Susceptibility to Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder: Implication of Lead, Cadmium, and Antimony," *Internal Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 15, no. 6 pii (2018): E1221, doi: 10.3390/ijerph15061221.
- ²⁶ Birgit Claus Henn et al., "Chemical Mixtures and Children's Health," *Current Opinion in Pediatrics* 26 no. 2 (2014): 223—9, doi: 10.1097/MOP.00000000000000067.
- ²⁷ María Teresa Muñoz-Quezada et al., "Neurodevelopmental Effects in Children Associated with Exposure to Organophosphate Pesticides: A Systematic Review," *Neurotoxicology* 39 (2013): 158–68, doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2013.09.003.
- ²⁸ Isadora Argou-Cardozo and Fares Zeidán-Chuliá, "Clostridium Bacteria and Autism Spectrum Conditions: A Systematic Review and Hypothetical Contribution of Environmental Glyphosate Levels," *Medical Sciences* 6, no. 2 (2018): 29, doi: 10.3390/medsci6020029.
- Matthew Mold, Emma Shardlow, and Christopher Exley, "Insight into the Cellular Fate and Toxicity of Aluminium Adjuvants Used in Clinically Approved Human Vaccinations," *Scientific Reports* 6, no. 31578 (2016), doi: 10.1038/srep31578.
- ³⁰ Jerome V. Murphy et al., "Recurrent Seizures after Diphtheria, Tetanus, and Pertussis Vaccine Immunization. Onset Less than 24 Hours after Vaccination," *American Journal of Diseases of Children* 138, no. 10 (1984): 908–911, doi: 10.1001/archpedi.1984.02140480010004.
- Ragnhild Eek Brandlistuen et al., "Prenatal Paracetamol Exposure and Child Neurodevelopment: A Sibling-Controlled Cohort Study," *International Journal of Epidemiology* 42 no. 6, (2013):1702–1713, doi: 10.1093/ije/dyt183.
- ³² Institute of Medicine Committee to Review the Adverse Consequences of Pertussis and Rubella Vaccines, *Adverse Effects of Pertussis and Rubella Vaccines: A Report of the Committee to Review the Adverse Consequences of Pertussis and Rubella Vaccines*, Christopher P. Howson, Cynthia J. Howe, Harvey V. Fineberg, eds. (Washington DC: National Academies Press, 1991), doi: 10.17226/1815.
- ³³ Neil Z Miller, Gary S. Goldman, "Infant Mortality Rates Regressed Against Number of Vaccine Doses Routinely Given: Is There a Biochemical or Synergistic Toxicity?" *Human and Experimental Toxicology* 30 no. 9 (2011): 1420–1428 doi: 10.1177/0960327111407644.
- ³⁴ House of Representatives Judiciary Committee, "Chairman Jordan Subpoenas the Center for Countering Digital Hate," press release, Aug. 30, 2023, https://judiciary.house.gov/media/press-releases/chairman-jordan-subpoenas-center-countering-digital-hate.
- ³⁵ "The Disinformation Dozen," Center for Countering Digital Hate, Mar. 24, 2021, https://counterhate.com/research/the-disinformation-dozen.
- ³⁶ Monika Bikerat, "How We're Taking Action against Vaccine Misinformation Superspreaders," *Meta*, Aug. 18, 2021, https://about.fb.com/news/2021/08/taking-action-against-vaccine-misinformation-superspreaders.
- ³⁷ "CHD Deplatform News How to Follow Us + Keep Supporting CHD," Children's Health Defense, Aug. 24, 2022, https://childrenshealthdefense.org/support/deplatformed-news-how-to-follow-us-keep-supporting-chd.
- 38 Children's Health Defense v. Meta Platforms, Inc. et al., "Verified Complaint, Jury Trial Demanded," Case 3:20-cv-05787, Aug. 17, 2020, https://childrenshealthdefense.org/wp-content/uploads/FACEBOOK-COMPLAINT-DKT-1-08-17-2020.pdf.
- ³⁹ Children's Health Defense v. Facebook Inc., et al., "Order Granting Defendants Motions to Dismiss Second Amended Complaint, Denying Plaintiff's Motion to Supplement and Denying Leave to Amend," Case 20-cv-05787-SI, Jun. 29, 2021, https://childrenshealthdefense.org/wp-content/uploads/FACEBOOK-ORDER-OF-DISMISSAL-WITH-PREJUDICE-Dkt.-107-06-29-2021.pdf
- ⁴⁰ Children's Health Defense v. Facebook Inc., et al., "Appelant's Opening Brief," Case 20-cv-05787-SI, Oct. 28, 2021, https://childrenshealthdefense.org/wp-content/uploads/CHD-v.-Meta-Opening-Brief.pdf.
- 41 "Litigation Actions: Censorship of CHD Social Media by Meta Platforms, Inc. (Facebook)," Children's Health Defense, accessed Sep. 12, 2023, https://childrenshealthdefense.org/legal_justice/litigation-efforts.
- 42 Robert F. Kennedy Jr., Children's Health Defense et al. v. Biden et al., "Jury Trial Demanded, Class Action," Case 3:23-cv-00381, Mar. 24, 2023, https://childrenshealthdefense.org/wp-content/uploads/RFK-Jr-et-al-v-Biden-Complaint-3 24 23.pdf.
- ⁴³ Robert F. Kennedy Jr. et al. v. Joseph R. Biden et al., "Plaintiffs' Reply Memorandum in Support of Consolidation," Case 3:22-cv-01213-TAD-KDM, Jul. 22, 2023, https://nclalegal.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/07/ECF-314-Reploy-of-RFK-Jr.-to-Opposition-to-consolidation.pdf.
- 44 Steven Lee Myers and David McCabe, "Federal Judge Limits Biden Officials' Contacts With Social Media Sites," *New York Times*, Jul. 4, 2023, https://archive.ph/nMSfy.
- ⁴⁵ Missouri et al. v. Biden., et al., "Memorandum Order," Case 3:22-CV-01213, Jul. 24, 2023, https://childrenshealthdefense.org/wp-content/uploads/DE-316-Order-on-RFK-Jr.-Consolidation.pdf.
- ⁴⁶ Shannon Bond and Natalie Escobar, "Appeals Court Slaps Biden Administration for Contact With Social Media Companies," NPR, Sep. 8, 2023, https://www.npr.org/2023/09/08/1197971952/biden-administration-fifth-circuit-ruling-social-media-injunction.

⁴⁹ "Trusted News Initiative," BBC, accessed Sep. 1, 2023, https://www.bbc.co.uk/beyondfakenews/trusted-news-initiative.

⁴⁷ Michael Nevradakis, "Appeals Court Rules Biden Administration Likely Violated First Amendment by Pressuring Tech Firms to Censor Social Media Posts," *The Defender*, Sep. 11, 2023, https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/biden-administration-first-amendment-violated-social-media-censorship.

⁴⁸ Children's Health Defense et al. v. Washington Post Co., "Verified Complaint, Jury Trial Demanded," Case 3:23-cv-00720, May 31, 2023, https://childrenshealthdefense.org/wp-content/uploads/Trusted-News-Initiative-Louisiana-Complaint-Dkt-1-05-31-2023.pdf.

⁵⁰ "Trusted News Initiative, Meet the Partners," BBC, accessed Sep. 1, 2023, https://www.bbc.co.uk/beyondfakenews/trusted-news-initiative/meet-the-partners.

⁵¹ Children's Health Defense et al. v. Washington Post Co., "The State Of Louisiana's [Proposed] Amicus Curiae Brief in Support of the Plaintiffs," Case 3:23-cv-00720-TAD-KDM, Aug. 30, 2023, https://childrenshealthdefense.org/wp-content/uploads/Trusted-News-Initiative-LA-AG-Amicus-Brief-Dkt-62-08-30-2023.pdf.

ADDENDUM



COVID-19 Oversight, Accountability and Justice

Beginning in March 2020, Children's Health Defense followed the management of the coronavirus pandemic with grave concern.

The COVID-19 policies implemented by America's federal agencies have resulted in disastrous consequences for the health, social and economic well-being of our nation and its citizens, all at tremendous cost: trillions of dollars in economic damage, hundreds of thousands of permanent small business closures, significant rise in rates of substance abuse, overdose deaths and suicides, devastating impacts on the health, development and education of America's children, loss of public trust in the healthcare system and regulatory agencies, and so much more.

The role of Congress is crucial in protecting American freedoms and preventing unintended negative consequences from pandemic preparedness and response policies. Now is a pivotal time for Congress to look back over the last three years and evaluate what worked and what could have been improved.

COVID-19 Oversight, Accountability and Justice is a summary of how policies, laws, and captured federal agencies harmed Americans during the pandemic, along with considerations for how to increase transparency and accountability in government and secure the protection of our civil liberties. Congress can exercise its oversight to reform policies and avoid similar failures in the future.

COVID-19 Oversight, Accountability and Justice

Contents

Lack of Transparency, Accountability & Vaccine Safety at Federal Agencies	1
U.S. Healthcare Agencies & Vaccine Makers Disregarded Known Safety Signals	1
Considerations	2
Regulatory Capture by the Pharmaceutical Industry	2
Considerations	3
Collusion, Censorship & Vilification	3
Considerations	4
Dr. Anthony Fauci & C19 Origins	5
Considerations	5
American Economy & Way of Life	5
Economic Costs	6
Social Costs	6
Costs to Children & Young People	6
Anxiety, Depression & Abuse	6
Educational Deficits	7
Additional Harms	7
1.5 Million+ Vaccine Adverse Events & Deaths Reported to VAERS	7
Disability & Mortality	7
Considerations	8
Abuse of Emergency Powers	9
Mandates & Lockdowns - Violation of Informed Consent & Bodily Autonomy	9
U.S. Military	10
Considerations	10
Withholding Early Treatments & Natural Immunity	11
Natural Immunity	11
Considerations	12
World Health Organization	12
From the WHO IHRRC Final Report	
From the Bureau's Updated Text of the WHO CA+	13
Considerations	13



Lack of Transparency, Accountability & Vaccine Safety at Federal Agencies

The response to COVID-19 ("C19") has revealed and intensified the corrupting influence of public-private partnerships between the U.S. government and the pharmaceutical industry along the entire public health policy pipeline, from new drug approvals to regulations. The authorization and reauthorization of C19 countermeasures by the U.S. Secretary of Health and Human Services (HHS) provide vaccine manufacturers with liability protections under federal law for damages — regardless of how egregious the injuries or severe the consequences, and even for negligence.^{1,2}

The U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) granted Emergency Use Authorizations (EUA) for C19 mRNA shots in record time, despite members of the FDA's Vaccines and Related Biological Products Advisory Committee (VRBPAC) being unable to review the relevant infection data. VRBPAC members have expressed concerns regarding the lack of transparency from FDA and Moderna.

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) is responsible for performing Proportional Reporting Ratio (PRR), a standard operating procedure used to define safety signals.³ CDC did not perform PRR analyses on C19 vaccines as required nor in the manner or duration as promised.^{4,5} As a result, CDC ignored statistically significant safety signals and delayed reporting those signals. The following evidence indicates that federal agencies actively disregarded standard procedures to promote these products at all costs:

- FDA ignored its guidance document recommending extensive safety testing of all new inactive ingredients.⁶
 Available data show that lipid nanoparticles the new delivery ingredient in mRNA shots were never safety tested independently.⁷
- FDA delayed or failed to respond to Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) requests regarding C19 vaccine safety. 8,9,10
- FDA requested 75 years to release documents it used to license Pfizer's Comirnaty vaccine. 11,12
- FDA, CDC and Moderna withheld vital infection data from vaccine advisory committees, indicating the bivalent vaccines were ineffective.¹³
- FDA licensed C19 vaccines without fully consulting advisors, according to FOIA documents. 14,15
- FDA and CDC authorized both Pfizer and Moderna's bivalent boosters under EUA before conducting human trials, based solely on study evidence from 8-10 mice per group. 16,17,18

U.S. Healthcare Agencies & Vaccine Makers Disregarded Known Safety Signals:

- FOIA documents prove that CDC and FDA found and ignored hundreds of C19 vaccine safety signals for adverse events (AEs), including myocarditis, Bell's palsy, blood clotting in the lungs, intermenstrual bleeding, a lack of oxygen to the heart and other serious AEs, including death.¹⁹
- The CDC's short-term PRR analyses revealed over 500 AEs with *more significant* safety signals than myocarditis and pericarditis.²⁰
- CDC withheld statistically significant incidences of myocarditis from the public for three months, during which time 120 million people received C19 products.²¹
- Pfizer did not take into account serious AEs that occurred during clinical trials, as was the case with 12-year-old Maddie de Garay, who suffered debilitating injuries including loss of feeling from the waist down, inability to eat, seizures, verbal and motor tics, menstrual cycle issues and loss of bowel and bladder control.^{22,23}



"I was angry to find out that there was data that was relevant to our decision that we didn't get to see. Decisions that are made for the public have to be made based on all available information—not just some information, but all information." ²⁴

- Paul A. Offit, M.D., FDA VRBPAC member; director, Vaccine Education Center, and attending physician, Division of Infectious Diseases at Children's Hospital of Philadelphia

Considerations:

- Reestablish the sanctity of the doctor-patient relationship.
- Restore confidence and integrity in medical and scientific research, studies and journals by eliminating the pharmaceutical industry's funding and influence.
- Ensure congressional oversight and enforcement of product approval processes and reporting.
- Require immediate reporting of statistically significant safety signals to the public and Congress.
- Make all vaccine information and data collection systems available to the public, scientists and doctors to be evaluated and studied.
- Investigate the FDA and CDC approval process for C19 products, addressing how EUAs were authorized and conflicts of interest currently prevalent in public health decisions.

Regulatory Capture by the Pharmaceutical Industry

Regulatory Capture:²⁵ A form of authority corruption in which a regulatory agency advances the commercial or political concerns of special interest groups that dominate an industry or sector over the public interest. Under regulatory capture, federal agencies and regulators have neglected and abandoned their duty to protect the health and safety of the American people. Instead, they allow industry to influence policy, putting profits before people. In addition, existing safeguards against conflicts of interest are ineffective and require reform.

Undue Influence:²⁶ Along with regulatory capture, the pharmaceutical industry utilizes financial means to exert significant influence over those responsible for protecting and improving public health, including medical associations, medical and scientific journals, providers, government health regulators and agencies, the media and public health officials.

- Directors of federal agencies, including the National Institutes of Health (NIH) and National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases (NIAID), and numerous other government scientists have historically accepted royalty payments from the pharmaceutical industry.²⁷ The details, however, are not transparent and have yet to be revealed to the public or Congress.²⁸
- 46% (\$2.8 billion) of FDA's \$6.1 billion budget came from "user industry fees" paid by the pharmaceutical industry in FY 2021.^{29,30}
- 48% of U.S. doctors accept payments from the pharmaceutical industry, representing a \$2.4 billion industry.³¹
- 80% of the leaders of ten professional medical associations (including the Infectious Disease Society of America and the American College of Physicians) received payments from the pharmaceutical industry totaling nearly \$130 million in 2017-2019, based on publicly available data.³²



• The CDC Foundation is an independent nonprofit created by Congress, beginning operations in 1995 to "mobilize philanthropic and private-sector resources" to raise private funds and direct donations to the CDC for research. The CDC Foundation's annual Active Programs Reports cite a range of donors, including Pfizer, GlaxoSmithKline, Bayer, Merck, Gilead Sciences (maker of remdesivir) and other pharmaceutical companies, Bloomberg Philanthropies, numerous universities, state and international health agencies, the World Health Organization, Bill and Melinda Gates Foundation and many more. The CDC foundation is an independent nonprofit created by Congress, beginning operations in 1995 to "mobilize philanthropic and private-sector resources" to raise private funds and direct donations to the CDC for research. The CDC foundation's annual Active Programs Reports cite a range of donors, including Pfizer, GlaxoSmithKline, Bayer, Merck, Gilead Sciences (maker of remdesivir) and other pharmaceutical companies, Bloomberg Philanthropies, numerous universities, state and international health agencies, the

"Despite the agency's disclaimer, the CDC does receive millions of dollars in industry gifts and funding, both directly and indirectly, and several recent CDC actions and recommendations have raised questions about the science it cites, the clinical guidelines it promotes, and the money it is taking." ³⁶

- **Jeanne Lenzer**, medical investigative journalist and former associate editor, The BMJ, USA

Considerations:

- Hold hearings to investigate the conflicts of interest inherent in the partnerships between federal regulators, the pharmaceutical industry, medical associations, and scientific and medical journals.
- Transfer all responsibility for monitoring vaccine safety away from FDA and CDC and place it in the hands
 of an independent scientific body devoid of conflicts of interest and financial ties to the pharmaceutical
 industry.

Collusion, Censorship & Vilification

Authoritarian C19 policies have significantly harmed American society and government. Violations of the constitutionally guaranteed right of free speech and expression, along with the intentional obstruction of open and productive discourse concerning C19, have resulted in high levels of mistrust of government and public health agencies. The result has been political polarization, discrimination, increased vitriol and even violence. Federal agencies colluded with technology and social media companies to censor information and discredit critical thinkers as dissidents. The following are only a few examples:

- Collusion: The "Twitter Files" show that government agencies unequivocally coordinated with Twitter to block experts and private citizens from sharing information that contradicted the official government narrative for C19.³⁷ Expressions of free speech regarding alternative theories and countermeasures were incorrectly labeled as misinformation and disinformation, despite the fact that many have since been conclusively proven true. Facebook and Google acted similarly.³⁸
- Censorship: Censorship emanating from the highest levels of government resulted in the suspension and expulsion of prominent, respected medical doctors, scientists, journalists, politicians and public figures such as Jay Bhattacharya, M.D., Naomi Wolf, Ph.D., Sen. Ron Johnson, Alex Berenson and Robert F. Kennedy Jr.
- Vilification: Public statements regarding the risks and benefits of alternative therapies and policies to address C19 were discouraged through aggressive legal and social means and the threat of reputational harm. The government utilized censorship and persecution to assume control of doctor-patient relationships.^{39,40}



A coordinated attack was unleashed on the distinguished medical scholars and Nobel laureates (educated at Harvard University, University of Oxford and Stanford Medical School) who authored a unified statement in 2020 known as the Great Barrington Declaration (GBD)⁴¹ detailing the harms of prevailing C19 policies and the merits of "Focused Protection."⁴²

The GBD currently has over 937,000 total signatures, including 873,000+ concerned citizens, 16,000+ medical and public health scientists and 47,000+ medical practitioners.⁴³

Former NIH Director Dr. Francis Collins sent an email⁴⁴ to Dr. Anthony Fauci, former director of NIAID, commanding a "takedown" of the GBD.⁴⁵

From: Collins, Francis (NIH/OD) [E]	(b) (6)
Sent: Thursday, October 8, 2020 2:31 PM	
To: Fauci, Anthony (NIH/NIAID) [E]	6) (6); Lane, Cliff (NIH/NIAID) [E]
Cc: Tabak, Lawrence (NIH/OD) [E]	(b) (6)
Subject: Great Barrington Declaration	

Hi Tony and Cliff,

See https://gbdeclaration.org/ This proposal from the three fringe epidemiologists who met with the Secretary seems to be getting a lot of attention – and even a co-signature from Nobel Prize winner Mike Leavitt at Stanford. There needs to be a quick and devastating published take down of its premises. I don't see anything like that on line yet – is it underway?

Francis

Considerations:

- Prohibit federal government employees from colluding with technology companies to censor and discredit Americans.
- Investigate the ways in which the government and pharmaceutical industry influenced the media and technology companies to spread misinformation and disinformation to the American public.
- Request that the Department of Justice (DOJ) protects every American's right to free speech.

Dr. Anthony Fauci & C19 Origins

As Director of NIAID and advisor to two U.S. presidents during the C19 pandemic, Dr. Anthony Fauci's leadership and public health policies raise serious questions for Congress, especially as it conducts oversight on the origins of C19, government funding, pandemic policy and related reauthorizations.

- As established in Congressional hearings, Dr. Fauci misled the American public by making contradictory claims about C19's origins, natural immunity, the nature and severity of C19 and the efficacy of various preventative measures. 46,47,48
- He advocated for and supported mandates, masking, lockdowns and school closures, which have had a devastating effect on the economy, our children's health and the American way of life. 49,50,51,52,53
- Dr. Fauci collaborated with social media platforms to guarantee compliance with the official government narrative, which resulted in freedom of speech violations, provoked discriminatory attitudes among the public, and severely limited open or nuanced discourse.⁵⁴
- He proclaimed, "I represent science," effectively disallowing investigation into his views since he equated himself with science, insinuating conflicting scientific opinions were not science. 55
- Dr. Fauci's emails reveal how he worked with several scientists who went on to write a story in the form of a scientific article intended to cover up NIAID's use of taxpayer dollars to fund SARS Gain-of-Function research. 56,57,58 "The Proximal Origins of SARS-CoV-2" was published in Nature Medicine on March 17, 2020, to dispel the lab-leak theory and was dispersed across mainstream media outlets. 59

"No bars, no restaurants, no nothing. Only essential services. When you get a place like New York or Washington or California, you have got to ratchet it up." 60

- Dr. Anthony S. Fauci, former Director of NIAID

Considerations:

- Ban Gain-of-Function research, leading the way to enact a treaty to ban it globally.
- Prohibit the use of federal funds for Gain-of-Function research.
- Identify and hold accountable those organizations, institutions and universities that conducted, condoned or funded Gain-of-Function research.

American Economy & Way of Life

The extent of the harm caused to Americans by C19 lockdowns, mandates and experimental products will not be fully known for years. Citizens were polarized and isolated by C19 policies and restrictions. Many people with conditions other than C19 were denied or delayed receiving critical, and often life-saving, medical care. Meanwhile, the misleading, irresponsible, disparaging messaging from government "experts" and the media provoked intense fear as people were locked in their homes. As a result, depression, anxiety, developmental delays, layoffs, substance abuse, educational deficits, and low levels of trust in the healthcare system have become ubiquitous. Analyses of government data sources, including the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics and CDC/FDA's V-Safe and Vaccine Adverse Event Reporting System (VAERS), estimate the social and economic costs from destructive C19 public health policies:



Economic Costs

- 100% increase in the federal debt-to-GDP ratio in 2020 due to C19 spending; the debt-to-GDP ratio is projected to hit 200% by 2051.⁶¹
- 49% reduction in small business revenue in the first quarter of 2020.⁶²
- 30% of small businesses closed in the first quarter of 2020.⁶³
- \$147.8 billion estimated economic cost to the U.S. as a result of lost productivity and work time from vaccine-induced injuries, disabilities and death.⁶⁴

Social Costs

- 70.4% of American adults reported moderate or serious mental distress early in C19.65
- 30% rise (91,799) in drug overdoses in 2020;^{66,67} 17% rise (106,699) in 2021.⁶⁸ Drug overdoses in 2022 are estimated to be 109,680.⁶⁹
- 13.3% increase in substance abuse early in the pandemic.⁷⁰
- 30% and 32% drop in trust in the healthcare system among citizens and doctors, respectively. 71,72
- Discrimination against unvaccinated people has become common. 73

Costs to Children & Young People

Multiple studies have shown that healthy children have virtually no risk of death from C19.^{74,75} Despite Pfizer⁷⁶ and CDC admitting that C19 vaccines do not prevent transmission⁷⁷ or infection,^{78,79} CDC still decided to add them to the recommended childhood immunization schedule in February 2023. Former CDC Director Rochelle Walensky told Congress that C19 had caused "2,000 pediatric deaths" (.0027 percent of children under 18 in the U.S. in 2021),⁸⁰ but stated "it was the only way it could be covered in our Vaccines for Children's Program. ... That was the reason to put it on the schedule."^{81,82} Vaccinated children and teenagers can still contract and transmit C19 and are at risk for side effects, injury or death. Additionally, children and teens have suffered significant harm as a result of pandemic countermeasures that may last a lifetime, including the following:

Anxiety, Depression & Abuse

- 58% of young adults experienced high levels of psychological stress. 83
- 50.6% increase in suicide attempts among girls aged 12-17 during winter 2020-2021, and 31% increase for all adolescents in 2020.⁸⁴
- 34% of college students experienced depression, and 32% experienced anxiety. 85,86
- 55.1% of adolescents experienced emotional abuse, 11.3% experienced physical abuse, 23.8% experienced hunger, and 66% had difficulty completing schoolwork in the first half of 2021. 8788
- 106% rise in reports of online child sexual exploitation during the first month of stay-at-home orders in the U.S., climbing from 983,734 in March 2019 to 2,027,520 in March 2020.⁸⁹
- 50% of the victims who received help from the National Sexual Assault Hotline were minors, for the first time ever, in March 2020 when shelter-in-place orders were implemented across the country. 90



Educational Deficits

- 1-3 months of learning loss in math and reading for U.S. students.⁹¹
- Disparities in test scores between high- and low-achieving students are more pronounced. 92
- 22-point reduction in IQ scores (dropping from approximately 100 points to 78) and decreased cognitive performance in babies born during C19, exhibiting "significantly reduced verbal, non-verbal, and overall cognitive performance compared to children born pre-pandemic." 93,94

Additional Harms

- Increase of nearly two hours of screen time per day among children in the first year of C19, which is associated with suspected poor health outcomes.⁹⁵
- Forced masking contributed to medical, psychological, developmental, emotional and social harms. 96,97

1.5 Million+ Vaccine Adverse Events & Deaths Reported to VAERS

The FDA recalls an average of 4,500 drugs and devices annually and has stopped other vaccine programs for as few as three deaths. 98,99,100 The FDA and CDC willfully ignore the growing evidence of extensive C19 vaccine injury. VAERS is a national early warning system to detect safety signals in U.S.-licensed vaccines co-managed by the FDA and CDC. 101 Less than 1% of AEs are reported to VAERS, according to the most recent estimates from Harvard Pilgrim Health Care, funded by HHS's Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. 102,103 Reported AEs for C19 vaccination include myocarditis, pericarditis, heart attacks, anaphylaxis, shingles, miscarriages, Bell's palsy, Guillain-Barre Syndrome, and other life-altering injuries including death. 104,105

- 1,574,580 total reports of injuries and deaths following C19 vaccines were submitted to VAERS as of July 14, 2023, including: 35,611 deaths, ¹⁰⁶ 299,765 serious injuries, ¹⁰⁷ 206,108 hospitalizations, ¹⁰⁸ 151,477 urgent care visits, ¹⁰⁹ and 67,030 permanently disabled. ^{110,111}
- 18% of 16–64-year-olds, or 26.6 million Americans, experienced injuries due to the C19 vaccine rollout program that started in 2021, according to data from the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, CDC and Pfizer. 112
- 16% higher risk of serious AEs from mRNA C19 products versus a placebo. 113
- mRNA C19 products have been linked to cancer, Bell's palsy, neurodegenerative diseases, myocarditis, tumorigenesis, liver disease and other diseases. 114
- Before federal agencies recommended the product to very young children, 20 members of the U.S. Congress sent a letter to FDA Commissioner Robert Califf and members of VRBPAC citing several serious safety concerns and asking questions, which were never answered. Members of Congress expressed their concerns noting that "These mRNA vaccines lack long-term safety studies and may carry unknown long-term risks."

Disability & Mortality

- 24.6% rise in disabilities following vaccination, affecting 1.36 million Americans in 2022, according to estimates made using U.S. government data. 116,117
- Millennials aged 25-44 experienced a sharp increase in "excess deaths" by late 2021. 118
- 40% increase in the death rate of 18–65-year-olds (the labor force) in the second half of 2021. The majority were not classified as deaths due to the C19 virus. 119



"From February 2021 to March 2022, millennials experienced the equivalent of a Vietnam war, with more than 60,000 excess deaths. The Vietnam War took 12 years to kill the same number of healthy young people we've just seen die in 12 months." 120,121

- **Edward Dowd,** Former BlackRock Executive and author of "Cause Unknown": The Epidemic of Sudden Deaths in 2021 and 2022

Considerations:

- Immediately remove C19 vaccines and boosters from the Recommended Child and Adolescent Immunization Schedule for ages 18 years or younger. 122
- Hold a hearing to investigate the rate of occurrence and consequences of C19 vaccine injuries.
- Strictly enforce the existing law requiring healthcare providers to report vaccine AEs to VAERS, expanding to require all AEs that CDC currently "strongly encourages" to be reported. 123,124
- Implement a Vaccine Injury Table for all C19 products and ensure vaccine injury and death victims are recognized and receive justice.



Abuse of Emergency Powers

The 2005 Public Readiness and Emergency Preparedness Act (PREP Act) extends blanket immunity to all (covered persons, products and manufacturers) that HHS determines to be countermeasures to respond to a health emergency. 125

The PREP Act's Countermeasures Injury Compensation Program (CICP) is:

- Ineffective. Of the 11,897 C19 claims in CICP, as of July 1, 2023: 126,127
 - o 70% (8,403) allege injuries or death from C19 vaccines. 128
 - o CICP reviewed 8% of claims, and of those, denied 97%. 129
 - o 52% of denied claims were due to missed filing deadlines. 130
 - o Four claims were compensated: three payments of \$1,582.65, \$1,032.69, and \$3,957.66 for myocarditis and one payment of \$2,019.55 for anaphylaxis. 131
- **Unconstitutional**. No judicial review (except in certain cases of willful misconduct) or Vaccine Injury Table to identify injuries that could be considered for compensation. 132,133
- **Financially unsustainable**. August 2021 data reveal a shortfall of around \$350 million (72.1 times its balance) if it had compensated the 1,693 pending C19 injury claims at historical rates. ¹³⁴
- In need of structural reform. The review process, described as a "black hole," is lengthy and opaque, and many claims are rejected outright for lack of causative evidence. 136

Mandates & Lockdowns - Violation of Informed Consent & Bodily Autonomy

Authoritarian public health policies such as mandates, lockdowns and vaccine passports have had disastrous consequences for the American people and have put untold stress on our fragile economy. For example, vaccine mandates dictated who was allowed to work, ¹³⁷ get an education ¹³⁸ or travel. ^{139,140} Additionally, surveillance and coercive policies violated our fundamental civil liberties, ^{141,142} including freedom of speech ^{143,144} and freedom of assembly. ^{145,146,147}

CDC Director Rochelle Walensky declared C19 was becoming a "pandemic of the unvaccinated" on July 16, 2021, the same day Jeff Zients, former White House Coronavirus Response Coordinator, claimed the unvaccinated accounted for virtually all hospitalizations and deaths. ^{148,149} The White House, Dr. Anthony Fauci and mainstream media repeated the narrative. ^{150,151,152} This misinformation resulted in the targeting, ostracizing and attacking of Americans who chose not to receive a C19 vaccine. On May 1, 2021, CDC reported 10,262 breakthrough infections, noting the number of cases was a "substantial undercount." ¹⁵³ The same day, CDC announced it had discontinued tracking all breakthrough infections unless a patient was hospitalized or died. ¹⁵⁴ Nineteen months later, in January 2023, a paper published in *Nature Medicine* admitted that "breakthrough infections" among the vaccinated have become increasingly common. ¹⁵⁵

At the Nuremberg Trials, the international community condemned forced participation in medical experimentation¹⁵⁶ prompting the court to create the Nuremberg Code.¹⁵⁷ The ten research principles of the Nuremberg Code focus on "respect for human rights, individual autonomy,"¹⁵⁸ and "a new, comprehensive, and absolute requirement of informed consent"¹⁵⁹ and are universally accepted. Article 7 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, adopted by the United Nations in 1966, reads:



No one shall be subjected to torture or to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment. In particular, no one shall be subjected without his free consent to medical or scientific experimentation. ¹⁶⁰

Yet, only 75 years later, coercive C19 public health policies have violated the ethical principle of voluntary informed consent by mandating experimental products for the American people.

- Vaccination status segregated society and further divided political parties. Instead of the people holding
 public health officials accountable for feckless policies, they turned on their family, friends and coworkers.¹⁶¹
- Americans were forced to choose between their livelihoods and experimental products. 162
- Medical ethics of informed consent were disregarded,¹⁶³ and experimental vaccines were mandated for millions of Americans,^{164,165} including our military,¹⁶⁶ even though data show that C19 mRNA vaccines do not prevent transmission.¹⁶⁷
- Falsified and fraudulent clinical trial data regarding the efficacy and safety of Pfizer's C19 mRNA vaccine continue to emerge. 168,169
- C19 mRNA vaccines also do not confer or stimulate immunity, which historically has been a requirement to be considered a vaccine. The definition of "vaccine" had to be changed to allow continued use under vaccine protections. 170,171,172,173
- Religious and medical exemptions were refused outright or accepted under severe, limited and discriminatory conditions. 174,175,176
- Medical doctors have been prosecuted for writing medical exemption letters. 177,178
- Americans experienced intense social pressure, coercion and fear of economic consequences¹⁷⁹ (See C19 Impact on American Way of Life & Economy).
- New York City teachers who declined C19 vaccines were flagged with "problem codes." 180

U.S. Military

- 8,433 service members were forcibly discharged from the military for refusing C19 vaccines. 181,182
- 36,500 troops sought religious exemptions for C19 vaccines¹⁸³ before a new law forced the Pentagon to rescind the mandate, with 17,500 still pending at the time.¹⁸⁴
- 9.89% of the 19,000 requests for religious exemptions processed were approved (Marine Corps, 0.52%; Air Force/Space Force, 2.31%; Navy, 1.02%; Army, 6.04%.). 185

Considerations:

- Investigate the use of surveillance to track and target Americans during C19, including who made the decision, what data were collected, and their usage.
- Require doctors, nurses, pharmacists and other health care providers to inform patients of the risks and benefits of the C19 products before administering or dispensing.
- Reform the PREP Act and the CICP to ensure transparency, accountability and constitutionality.
- Impose duration limits for a declared National Emergency and limit the authority of federal agencies to impose broad and dangerous emergency powers.
- Require evaluation of emergency health policies to assess the full impact on society and the economy.
- Ensure a thorough understanding and impact of the consequences of proposed policies before implementing countermeasures.
- Forbid the use of vaccine passports to identify and track an individual's health or vaccination status.



Withholding Early Treatments & Natural Immunity

Physicians who used various early treatment protocols for their patients proved these regimens could have saved millions of lives. ^{186,187,188,189} However, drugs used safely for decades were blacklisted ^{190,191,192} in order to obtain EUAs ¹⁹³ for the C19 vaccines and drugs like remdesivir. ^{194,195,196} Operation Warp Speed ^{197,198} expedited bringing profitable novel mRNA vaccines to the market ^{199,200} while safe and effective treatments were ignored. ^{201,202,203}

By law, C19 vaccines would not have been eligible for EUA if there were any "adequate, approved, and available alternatives" to treat C19.²⁰⁴ As a result, medications such as ivermectin and hydroxychloroquine were seemingly suppressed to be able to obtain and rush authorization of C19 vaccines. Federal agencies colluded with the media to suppress information and launched organized disinformation campaigns to effectively make it impossible for doctors to have the freedom to treat their patients.^{205,206,207,208} Doctors who recommended early alternative treatments experienced direct attacks against their reputations and medical licenses.^{209,210,211} Individuals were systematically condemned for taking safe, off-patent prescription drugs that have been around for many years, like hydroxychloroquine and ivermectin.^{212,213,214,215,216,217} Multiple studies demonstrate the effectiveness of early treatment with low-cost drugs, for example:

- 85% of C19 deaths were preventable with early treatment, as estimated by Dr. Peter McCullough. 218
- 62% improvement and 72% lower mortality from hydroxychloroquine as early treatment. 219
- 62% improvement for early treatment and 49% lower mortality with ivermectin, based on a meta-analysis of 99 studies.²²⁰
- A review of 19 studies of ivermectin use for C19 found "large, statistically significant reductions in mortality," improved "time to clinical recovery," and faster "time to viral clearance." ²²¹

Natural Immunity

Public Health officials misled the American people regarding the efficacy of natural immunity in the fight against C19, even implying people might not develop natural immunity at all.²²² However, numerous studies show that natural immunity from prior C19 infection is robust and likely long-lasting.²²³

- Natural infection protects against reinfection and safeguards against severe C19 disease²²⁴ compared to Pfizer two-dose vaccine-induced immunity.²²⁵
- 95% efficacy against reinfection for at least 7 months after natural infection among 43,044 persons in Qatar.²²⁶
- 78% reduction in risk for hospitalization or death for at least ten months. 227
- Study of 7,256 in the U.K. found that antibody levels associated with protection against reinfection likely lasted 1.5-2 years on average, with protection from severe infection lasting for several years. 228
- A comprehensive systematic review and meta-analysis of 54 studies, including 12,011,447 individuals from 18 countries, found an 81% reduction in reinfection after a prior infection. 229
- A study of 52,238 Cleveland Clinic employees found that those who had a prior C19 infection are unlikely to benefit from C19 vaccination.²³⁰



Considerations:

- Protect the ability of doctors and other healthcare professionals to treat patients without government interference or sanction.
- Investigate why ivermectin and hydroxychloroquine were suppressed and/or banned as early treatments.
- Hold hearings to determine who decided to withhold life-saving treatments that expert physicians relied upon to treat their patients successfully.

World Health Organization

Globally, the World Health Organization (WHO) exercised consequential power during C19. Multiple reports suggest the WHO collaborated with China to suppress critical information about the SARS-CoV-2 virus outbreak in Wuhan, China.^{231,232} The previous administration responded by suspending funding to the organization²³³ and notified the United Nations that the U.S. would withdraw from the WHO.²³⁴

The WHO's International Health Regulation Review Committee (IHRRC) is currently working behind the scenes, coordinating significant amendments to the International Health Regulations (IHR) of 2005. 235,236,237 These legally binding amendments will circumvent American sovereignty by relinquishing U.S. control over the response to future emergencies to the WHO. 238

The WHO is working to fortify its control by giving itself the authority to mandate public health emergencies instead of bringing together the international community to end the pandemic and restore human freedom. The organization is working to adopt these amendments along with enacting a "Pandemic Treaty" by 2024. 239,240,241

In 2022, the 75th World Health Assembly substantially modified the IHR by approving amendments to five specific articles. These amendments introduced a shorter timeframe within which the 194 member nations could decline future amendments. Consequently, once adopted, these amendments to the IHR became legally enforceable upon the U.S., effectively bypassing approval by the U.S. Congress.²⁴²

From the WHO IHRRC Final Report: 243

The proposed amendments to these definitions could be understood as aiming to change the nature of these recommendations **from non-binding to binding**, and giving a binding effect to WHO recommendations and requests as proposed in other articles. (p 26)

This Committee is concerned that these proposals may unduly impinge on the sovereignty of States Parties and give binding effects to what are supposed to be recommendations. (p 68)

The obligations set out in paragraph 1 of this proposed new Annex appear to be absolute and unconditional. (p 89)

The proposed amendments to Article 3 pose to "add equity, inclusivity, coherence and solidarity as principles, either to replace the reference to dignity, human rights and fundamental freedoms, or as an additional paragraph." (p 28)



The WHO held its 76th World Health Assembly in late May 2023 without ratifying a new pandemic treaty or the proposed amendments to the IHR by its conclusion. It did, however, release the draft of a new "Bureau's text" of the WHO CA+ pandemic treaty for the first time. 246

From the Bureau's Updated Text of the WHO CA+:247

The Parties shall strengthen science, public health and pandemic literacy in the population, as well as access to information on pandemics and their effects and drivers, combat the infodemic, and tackle false, misleading, misinformation or disinformation, including through the promotion of international cooperation. (p 28, Article 18)

Each party shall ... conduct regular community outreach, social listening, and periodic analysis and consultations with civil society organizations and media outlets in order to identify the prevalence and profiles of misinformation, which will contribute to design communications and messaging strategies for the public to counteract misinformation, disinformation and false news, thereby strengthening public trust and promoting adherence to public health and social measures. (p 28, Article 18)

"The world, however, requires a different level of legal mandates, such as the 'Pandemic Treaty,' to navigate through a particular pandemic, should one occur, and it will, prioritizing actions that may restrict individual liberties, mandating and sharing of information, knowledge, and resources, and most importantly, providing fund for pandemic control efforts, are all necessary during a pandemic." ²⁴⁸

- **Dr. Abdullah bin Mifreh Assiri,** co-chair, WHO Working Group on Amendments to the International Health Regulations, and Assistant Deputy Minister for Preventive Health, Saudi Arabia

Considerations:

• The U.S. empowers the WHO by donating hundreds of millions of dollars annually. ²⁴⁹ Recognizing that the WHO is being funded primarily by private contributions and remains under CCP influence, in addition to its impending IHR amendments and "Pandemic Treaty" — which threaten to violate U.S. national sovereignty — Congress could act to protect America by suspending all U.S. funding to the WHO and withdrawing from the organization.



- ¹ https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/prep-act-advisory-opinion-hhs-ogc.pdf
- $^{2} \ \underline{\text{https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2022/01/07/2022-00151/tenth-amendment-to-declaration-under-the-public-readiness-and-emergency-preparedness-act-for-medical}$
- 3 https://www.cdc.gov/vaccinesafety/pdf/VAERS-v2-SOP.pdf
- ⁴ https://www.ronjohnson.senate.gov/2022/9/sen-johnson-to-cdc-director-walensky-you-have-failed-to-provide-data-on-covid-19-vaccine-adverse-events
- 5 https://www.theepochtimes.com/exclusive-cdc-found-covid-19-vaccine-safety-signals-months-earlier-than-previously-known-files-show 5151506.html?ea src=ai&ea med=search
- 6 https://www.gmp-compliance.org/files/guidemgr/Nonclinical%20Studies.pdf
- ⁷ https://www.fda.gov/media/166986/download
- ⁸ https://www.theepochtimes.com/fda-withholding-covid-19-vaccine-safety-data-is-illegal-lawmakers 4768169.html
- 9 https://www.theepochtimes.com/exclusive-fda-refuses-to-provide-key-covid-19-vaccine-safety-analyses 4722586.html
- 10 https://childrenshealthdefense.org/wp-content/uploads/Complaint-CHD-v.-FDA.pdf
- 11 https://denvergazette.com/news/judge-scraps-75-year-fda-timeline-to-release-pfizer-vaccine-safety-data-giving-agency-eight/article_f007b8b4-ad66-59b4-a270-4709bc3e4814.html
- 12 https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/chd-lawsuit-fda-vaers-covid-vaccine-injuries-deaths
- 13 https://www.cnn.com/2023/01/11/health/moderna-bivalent-transparency/index.html
- 14 https://www.theepochtimes.com/fda-deviated-from-normal-process-in-pfizer-vaccine-approval-documents-show 4968812.html
- 15 https://icandecide.org/article/pfizers-documents-public-health-and-medical-professionals-for-transparency-documents-1-23
- ¹⁶ https://www.cnn.com/2022/10/26/health/updated-boosters-omicron-imprint/index.html
- 17 https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/covid-boosters-no-human-trials
- 18 https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/acip/meetings/downloads/slides-2022-09-01/06-COVID-Miller-508.pdf
- ¹⁹ https://www.theepochtimes.com/health/exclusive-cdc-finds-hundreds-of-safety-signals-for-pfizer-and-moderna-covid-19-vaccines 4956733.html
- ²⁰ Ibid.
- ²¹ https://ijvtpr.com/index.php/IJVTPR/article/view/61/114
- 22 https://www.foxnews.com/media/ohio-woman-daughter-covid-vaccine-reaction-wheelchair
- 23 https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/sen-johnson-ken-ruettgers-press-conference-families-injured-covid-vaccines
- ²⁴ https://www.cnn.com/2023/01/11/health/moderna-bivalent-transparency/index.html
- 25 https://marketbusinessnews.com/financial-glossary/regulatory-capture-definition-
- meaning/&sa=D&source=docs&ust=1683750377580066&usg=AOvVaw38fK 9EKNfTqw 9suPulKi
- 26 https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/eci.12074
- 27 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC545012/
- 28 https://www.nationalreview.com/corner/did-fauci-and-collins-receive-royalty-payments-from-drug-companies
- ²⁹ https://www.fda.gov/about-fda/fda-basics/fact-sheet-fda-glance
- ³⁰ https://www.fda.gov/industry/fda-user-fee-programs/fda-user-fees-explained
- 31 https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2623606
- 32 https://www.bmj.com/content/369/bmj.m1505
- 33 https://www.cdcfoundation.org/our-story
- 34 https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/42/280e-11
- 35 https://www.cdcfoundation.org/CDCF-ActivePrograms-CDC-FY22?inline
- ³⁶ https://sci-hub.se/10.1136/bmj.h2362
- 37 https://twitterfiles.substack.com/p/the-censorship-industrial-complex
- 38 https://www.theepochtimes.com/new-emails-reveal-evidence-of-government-efforts-to-suppress-free-speech 4171310.html
- ³⁹ https://www.theepochtimes.com/fired-over-ivermectin-er-doctor-fights-for-medical-freedom 5066238.html
- 40 https://dailycaller.com/2023/01/21/opinion-a-war-is-being-waged-against-doctors-who-question-covid-orthodoxy-pierre-kory
- 41 https://gbdeclaration.org
- 42 https://gbdeclaration.org/focused-protection
- 43 https://gbdeclaration.org/view-signatures



44

https://web.archive.org/web/20221226034734/https://coronavirus.house.gov/sites/democrats.coronavirus.house.gov/files/2020.10.08%20FOIA-00001028-31 Redacted.pdf

- 45 https://www.theblaze.com/news/fauci-email-francis-collins-great-barrington-declaration
- 46 https://youtu.be/sj5P65YzphM
- 47 https://youtu.be/RkNC5OQD2UE?t=136
- 48 https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=cuA9hfR3jFo (02:22; 05:25; 09:50; 13:47; 15:13; 18:08; 26:02)
- ⁴⁹ https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/31/health/covid-mental-health-teens.html
- ⁵⁰ https://brownstone.org/articles/duplicitous-fauci-backpedaling
- 51 https://reason.com/2023/04/25/anthony-fauci-says-dont-blame-him-for-covid-lockdowns-and-school-closures
- 52 https://www.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/surgeon-general-social-connection-advisory.pdf
- 53 https://sites.krieger.jhu.edu/iae/files/2022/01/A-Literature-Review-and-Meta-Analysis-of-the-Effects-of-Lockdowns-on-COVID-19-Mortality.pdf
- ⁵⁴ https://judiciary.house.gov/sites/evo-subsites/republicans-judiciary.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/landry-testimony.pdf
- 55 https://twitter.com/FaceTheNation/status/1465003501541597191
- ⁵⁶ https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/23569977-feb-2nd-exchanges
- 57 https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/23316400-farrar-fauci-comms
- ⁵⁸ https://judiciary.house.gov/sites/evo-subsites/republicans-judiciary.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/landry-testimony.pdf
- ⁵⁹ https://www.nature.com/articles/s41591-020-0820-9
- 60 https://www.science.org/content/article/i-m-going-keep-pushing-anthony-fauci-tries-make-white-house-listen-facts-pandemic
- 61 https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R46729
- 62 https://tracktherecovery.org (small business revenue)
- 63 https://tracktherecovery.org (small business open)
- $^{64} \, \underline{\text{https://www.phinancetechnologies.com/HumanityProjects/The\%20VDamage\%20Project\%20-\%20Economic\%20Impact.htm}$
- 65 https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/jclp.23064
- 66 https://www.npr.org/2021/07/14/1016029270/drug-overdoses-killed-a-record-number-of-americans-in-2020-jumping-by-nearly-30
- 67 https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/vsrr/drug-overdose-data.htm
- 68 https://nida.nih.gov/research-topics/trends-statistics/overdose-death-rates
- 69 https://www.nytimes.com/2023/05/17/us/politics/drug-overdose-deaths.html
- 70 https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/wr/mm6932a1.htm
- 71 https://buildingtrust.org/public-physician-trust-in-the-u-s-health-care-system/#TRUST
- ⁷² https://buildingtrust.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/20210520 NORC ABIM Foundation Trust-in-Healthcare Part-1.pdf
- 73 https://www.nature.com/articles/s41586-022-05607-y
- 74 https://thefederalist.com/2021/07/21/johns-hopkins-study-found-zero-covid-deaths-among-healthy-kids/
- 75 https://www.nature.com/articles/s41591-021-01578-1
- ⁷⁶ https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mnxlxzxoZx0
- 77 https://www.cdc.gov/media/releases/2021/s0730-mmwr-covid-19.html
- 78 https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/70/wr/mm7031e2.htm
- ⁷⁹ https://www.healthline.com/health-news/vaccinated-people-can-transmit-the-coronavirus-but-its-still-more-likely-if-youre-unvaccinated#Vaccinated-people-can-contract-and-transmit-Delta
- 80 https://www.statista.com/statistics/457786/number-of-children-in-the-us-by-age/
- ⁸¹ https://energycommerce.house.gov/events/joint-oversight-and-investigations-subcommittee-and-health-subcommittee-hearing-titled-the-federal-response-to-covid-19-1 (03:55:44)
- 82 https://www.cdc.gov/washington/testimony/2023/t20230208.htm
- 83 https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2022/12/12/at-least-four-in-ten-u-s-adults-have-faced-high-levels-of-psychological-distress-during-covid-19-pandemic
- 84 https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/70/wr/mm7024e1.htm
- 85 https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33984824
- 86 https://collateralglobal.org/article/report-the-impact-of-pandemic-restrictions-on-university-students-mental-health (impact)
- 87 https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/71/su/su7103a5.htm?s_cid=su7103a5_w
- 88 https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/31/health/covid-mental-health-teens.html
- $\frac{89}{\text{https://www.forbes.com/sites/thomasbrewster/2020/04/24/child-exploitation-complaints-rise-106-to-hit-2-million-in-just-one-month-is-covid-19-to-blame/?sh=524652694c9c}$
- 90 https://www.rainn.org/news/first-time-ever-minors-make-half-visitors-national-sexual-assault-hotline



- 91 https://www.istation.com/hubfs/Content/downloads/studies/COVID-19 Learning Loss USA.pdf
- 92 https://www.nwea.org/uploads/2022/11/CSSP-Brief Widening-achievement-divide-COVID-19.pdf
- 93 https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2021.08.10.21261846v2
- 94 https://www.forbes.com/sites/williamhaseltine/2021/08/19/children-born-during-pandemic-show-lower-cognitive-scores
- 95 https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2801457
- 96 https://drive.google.com/file/d/1xIJIITUjLDkdPcysyQMPvustdW1pyWoY/view
- 97 https://www.mdpi.com/1660-4601/18/8/4344
- 98 https://www.drugwatch.com/fda/recalls/
- 99 https://www.nytimes.com/1976/10/13/archives/swine-flu-prograrm-is-halted-in-9-states-as-3-die-after-shots.html
- 100 https://edition.cnn.com/2009/HEALTH/04/30/swine.flu.1976/index.html?iref=nextin
- 101 https://www.cdc.gov/vaccinesafety/ensuringsafety/monitoring/vaers/index.html
- 102 https://digital.ahrq.gov/sites/default/files/docs/publication/r18hs017045-lazarus-final-report-2011.pdf
- $\frac{103}{\text{https://www.sirillp.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/Letter-on-Behalf-of-Physicians-Regarding-Covid-19-Vaccine-Injurifee0f6941b97b076398c4e8607f573b0.pdf}$
- 104 https://medalerts.org/vaersdb/findfield.php?TABLE=ON&GROUP1=SYM&VAX[]=COVID19&VAX[]=COVID19-2
- 105 https://openvaers.com/covid-data
- $\frac{106}{\text{https://medalerts.org/vaersdb/findfield.php?TABLE=ON\&GROUP1=AGE\&EVENTS=ON\&VAX[]=COVID19\&VAX[]=COVID19-2\&DIED=Yes}{2\&DIED=Yes}$
- 107 https://medalerts.org/vaersdb/findfield.php?TABLE=ON&GROUP1=AGE&EVENTS=ON&VAX[]=COVID19&VAX[]=COVID19-2&SERIOUS=ON
- 108 https://medalerts.org/vaersdb/findfield.php?TABLE=ON&GROUP1=AGE&EVENTS=ON&VAX[]=COVID19&VAX[]=COVID19-2&VAXTYPES[]=&VAXTYPES[]=COVID-19&HOSPITAL=Yes
- 109 https://medalerts.org/vaersdb/findfield.php?TABLE=ON&GROUP1=AGE&EVENTS=ON&VAX[]=COVID19&VAX[]=COVID19-2&VAXTYPES=COVID-19&ER_ED_VISIT=Yes
- 110 https://medalerts.org/vaersdb/findfield.php?TABLE=ON&GROUP1=AGE&EVENTS=ON&VAX[]=COVID19&VAX[]=COVID19-2&DISABLE=Yes
- 111 https://openvaers.com/covid-data
- 112 https://www.phinancetechnologies.com/HumanityProjects/The%20VDamage%20Project%20-%20Human%20%20Cost.htm
- 113 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9428332
- 114 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9012513
- $\frac{115}{https://posey.house.gov/uploaded files/fdaletter covid vax question signe 82022.pdf}$
- 116 https://www.phinancetechnologies.com/HumanityProjects/The%20VDamage%20Project%20-%20Human%20%20Cost.htm
- 117 https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/covid-vaccine-injury-deaths-economic-damage/
- 118 https://public.tableau.com/app/profile/dataviz8737/viz/COVID_excess_mort_withcauses_06282023/WeeklyExcessDeaths (Weekly Number of Deaths by Age in 2021)
- 119 https://www.thecentersquare.com/indiana/indiana-life-insurance-ceo-says-deaths-are-up-40-among-people-ages-18-64/article 71473b12-6b1e-11ec-8641-5b2c06725e2c.html
- ¹²⁰ Edward Dowd, "Cause Unknown": The Epidemic of Sudden Deaths In 2021 and 2022 (New York: Skyhorse Publishing, 2022), 1.
- 121 https://www.wnd.com/2022/03/cdc-data-millennials-suffered-alarming-spike-excess-deaths-last-fall
- 122 https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/schedules/downloads/child/0-18yrs-child-combined-schedule.pdf
- https://uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?path=/prelim@title42/chapter6A/subchapter19&edition=prelim
- 124 https://www.cdc.gov/vaccinesafety/ensuringsafety/monitoring/vaers/reportingaes.html
- 125 https://www.congress.gov/109/plaws/publ148/PLAW-109publ148.pdf#page=140
- https://www.hrsa.gov/cicp/cicp-data#table-1
- 127 https://www.hrsa.gov/cicp/cicp-data/table-1
- https://www.hrsa.gov/cicp/cicp-data/table-1
- 129 https://www.hrsa.gov/cicp/cicp-data
- 130 https://www.hrsa.gov/cicp/cicp-data
- 131 https://www.hrsa.gov/cicp/cicp-data/table-4
- 132 https://www.bmj.com/content/bmj/377/bmj.o919.full.pdf
- 133 https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/LSB/LSB10584
- 134 https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8977129/#this fn8
- https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-vaccines-liability/covid-19-era-highlights-u-s-black-hole-compensation-fund-for-pandemic-vaccine-injuries-idUSKBN25H1E8



- 136 https://www.hrsa.gov/cicp/filing-process
- 137 https://www.reuters.com/world/us/us-court-reinstates-biden-federal-employee-covid-vaccine-mandate-2022-04-07
- 138 https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/colleges-universities-covid-vaccination-mandates-facing-pushback-n1273916
- 139 https://www.forbes.com/sites/geoffwhitmore/2021/03/30/is-the-covid-19-vaccine-mandatory-for-travel
- 140 https://www.afar.com/magazine/u-s-still-requires-covid-vaccine-for-international-visitors
- 141 https://thehill.com/opinion/civil-rights/491731-civil-liberties-under-attack-during-covid-19
- https://www.nbcwashington.com/news/washington-dc-proof-of-vaccination-entry-requirement-covid/2936855
- 143 https://ago.mo.gov/docs/default-source/press-releases/mo-la-v-biden-filed-petition.pdf?sfvrsn=3d20bca5 2
- 144 https://brownstone.org/articles/cisa-behind-attempt-to-control-thoughts-speech-life
- 145 https://covid19.lacounty.gov/covid19-news/public-health-issues-order-to-prohibit-group-events
- 146 https://abcnews.go.com/Health/states-crack-gatherings-due-coronavirus-exemptions-religious-groups/story?id=69847021
- 147 https://www.minneapolisfed.org/article/2020/how-a-covid-19-10-person-group-limit-affects-minnesotas-child-care-providers
- 148 https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=YkZym2WLd9k, (00:00:05)

https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/press-briefings/2021/07/16/press-briefing-by-white-house-covid-19-response-team-and-publichealth-officials-45

- 150 https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/speeches-remarks/2021/09/09/remarks-by-president-biden-on-fighting-the-covid-19pandemic-3
- https://www.npr.org/2021/07/16/1017002907/u-s-covid-deaths-are-rising-again-experts-call-it-a-pandemic-of-the-unvaccinated
- 152 https://time.com/6138566/pandemic-of-unvaccinated
- 153 https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/70/wr/mm7021e3.htm
- ¹⁵⁴ Ibid.
- 155 https://www.nature.com/articles/s41591-022-02138-x
- 156 https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/nejm199711133372006
- 157 https://history.nih.gov/display/history/Nuremberg%2BCode
- 158 https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama/fullarticle/2649074
- 159 https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/nejm199711133372006
- 160 https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-mechanisms/instruments/international-covenant-civil-and-political-rights
- 161 https://www.nbcnews.com/think/opinion/covid-vaccine-status-new-social-dividing-line-america-it-demands-ncna1278458
- $\frac{162}{\text{https://www.npr.org/2022/12/27/1144323}} \frac{162}{\text{https://www.npr.org/2022/12/27/1144323}} \frac{162}{\text{https://www.npr.org/2022/12/27/1144$
- 163 https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/proper-informed-consent-may-be-missing-for-covid-vaccines-states-physicians-for-civildefense-301257705.html
- 164 https://leadingage.org/workforce-vaccine-mandates-state-who-who-isnt-and-how
- 165 https://www.reuters.com/world/us/us-court-reinstates-biden-federal-employee-covid-vaccine-mandate-2022-04-07
- 166 https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/2881481/service-members-must-be-vaccinated-or-face-consequences-dod-
- 167 https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/fda-takes-key-action-fight-against-covid-19-issuing-emergency-useauthorization-first-covid-19
- 168 https://www.worldtribune.com/pfizer-vaccine-trial-fraud-reported-by-mainstream-german-press/
- 169 https://www.bmj.com/content/375/bmj.n2635
- https://isoponline.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/Differences-on-drugs-and-vaccines.pdf (slide 4)
- https://web.archive.org/web/20180924154906/https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/vac-gen/imz-basics.htm (2018)
- 172 https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/vac-gen/imz-basics.htm (Last Reviewed: Sept. 1, 2021; Accessed: May 26, 2023)
- 173 https://www.miamiherald.com/news/coronavirus/article254111268.html
- 174 https://catholicreview.org/health-care-workers-denied-religious-exemption-on-vaccine-win-settlement
- 175 https://www.nbclosangeles.com/news/la-covid-vaccination-rules-exemptions/3088724
- 176 https://nypost.com/2022/02/14/over-1400-nyc-workers-fired-for-refusing-covid-vaccine
- 177 https://www.theepochtimes.com/army-doctor-says-hes-being-persecuted-for-giving-exemptions-to-covid-19-vaccine 4755225.html
- 178 https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/dr-kelly-sutton-california-trial-vaccine-medical-exemptions
- 179 https://www.sbc.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/vaccine-mandates
 - 180 https://law.justia.com/cases/federal/district-courts/new-york/nysdce/1:2021cv07863/566898/184/
- 181 https://www.politico.com/news/2023/01/13/pentagon-back-pay-troops-covid-vaccine-mandate-00077902
- https://apnews.com/article/biden-llovd-austin-e4047962b92087be278c6886e2e2d0c5



- 183 https://www.military.com/daily-news/2023/01/04/thousands-of-troops-covid-vaccine-exemption-requests-no-longer-facing-separationmandate-gone.html
- https://apnews.com/article/biden-lloyd-austin-e4047962b92087be278c6886e2e2d0c5
- 185 https://www.military.com/daily-news/2023/01/04/thousands-of-troops-covid-vaccine-exemption-requests-no-longer-facing-separationmandate-gone.html
- 186 https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/imo/media/doc/Testimony-McCullough-2020-11-19.pdf
- 187 https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.09.30.20204693v1
- 188 https://sci-hub.se/10.1080/14787210.2020.1808462
- 189 https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/imo/media/doc/Testimony-Kory-2020-05-06-REVISED.pdf
- ¹⁹⁰ https://twitter.com/US FDA/status/1429050070243192839?s=20
- 191 https://www.voutube.com/watch?v=8YIhSOL 23A (1:10)
- 192 https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xDjVwXM8ESE
- 193 https://www.fda.gov/vaccines-blood-biologics/vaccines/emergency-use-authorization-vaccines-explained
- 194 https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/imo/media/doc/Testimony-Risch-2020-11-19.pdf
- 195 https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/imo/media/doc/Opening%20Statement-Johnson-2020-11-19.pdf
- 196 https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/wp-content/uploads/imo/media/doc/Testimony-Kory-2020-12-08.pdf
- 197 https://web.archive.org/web/20201219231756/https://www.hhs.gov/coronavirus/explaining-operation-warp-speed/index.html
- ¹⁹⁸ https://www.gao.gov/assets/720/712410.pdf
- 199 https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2020/09/29/917899357/how-operation-warp-speeds-big-vaccine-contracts-could-staysecret?t=1601459337006
- https://www.biospace.com/article/emergent-biosolutions-joins-operation-warp-speed-for-covid-19-vaccine-development
- ²⁰¹ https://covid19criticalcare.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Summary-of-the-Evidence-for-Ivermectin-in-COVID.pdf
- 202 https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/16115318
- ²⁰³ https://journals.lww.com/americantherapeutics/fulltext/2021/06000/review of the emerging evidence demonstrating the.4.aspx
- ²⁰⁴ https://www.fda.gov/emergency-preparedness-and-response/mcm-legal-regulatory-and-policy-framework/emergency-use-authorization
- 205 https://www.theepochtimes.com/pfizer-board-member-responds-after-emails-show-he-pressured-twitter-to-censor 4974240.html
- https://judiciary.house.gov/sites/evo-subsites/republicans-judiciary.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/taibbi-testimony.pdf
- 207 https://judiciary.house.gov/sites/evo-subsites/republicans-judiciary.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/shellenberger-testimony.pdf
- 208 https://www.lmtribune.com/opinion/powers-that-be-suppress-the-truth-about-covid-19/article e04c95b4-858b-5147-bde6-
- 69795f10fb4a.html
- 209 https://www.globalresearch.ca/dr-meryl-nass-my-side-of-the-story-and-the-constitutional-protections-that-i-believe-are-being-abridgedby-the-misinformation-witch-hunt/5767467

 210 https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/health/article/River-Oaks-doctor-resigns-from-Houston-Methodist-
- 16623578.php
- 211 https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/rfk-jr-defender-meryl-nass-suspended-misinformation
- 212 https://support.google.com/youtube/answer/9891785?hl=en-GB
- ²¹³ https://twitter.com/US FDA/status/1429050070243192839
- ²¹⁴ https://www.fda.gov/consumers/consumer-updates/why-you-should-not-use-ivermectin-treat-or-prevent-covid-19
- ²¹⁵ https://youtu.be/3UhZ4at2DIs?t=15 (:15)
- 216 https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=3O 7O9 nV10 (:10)
- https://youtu.be/YlcgtA82RvM?t=23 (:23)
- ²¹⁸ https://youtu.be/QAHi3IX3oGM?t=863 (14:23)
- ²¹⁹ https://c19hcq.org/meta.html (July 24, 2023; Version 267)
- ²²⁰ https://c19ivm.org/meta.html (July 25, 2023; Version 214)
- 221 https://covid19criticalcare.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/FLCCC-Ivermectin-in-the-prophylaxis-and-treatment-of-COVID-19.pdf
- 222 https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)32153-X/fulltext
- 223 https://brownstone.org/articles/research-studies-affirm-naturally-acquired-immunity
- 224 https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2021.07.19.21260302v1
- 225 https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2021.08.24.21262415v1.full
- 226 https://www.thelancet.com/journals/eclinm/article/PIIS2589-5370(21)00141-3/fulltext#%20
- 227 https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(22)02465-5
- ²²⁸ https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2021.07.02.21259897v1.full-text
- 229 https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2021.09.03.21263103v3
- 230 https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2021.06.01.21258176v2



- 231 https://www.cfr.org/blog/who-and-china-dereliction-duty
- 232 https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2020/04/world-health-organization-blame-pandemic-coronavirus/609820
- 233 https://www.cnbc.com/2020/04/14/trump-calls-for-halt-to-us-funding-for-world-health-organization-amid-coronavirus-outbreak.html
- https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/07/us/politics/coronavirus-trump-who.html
- 235 https://apps.who.int/gb/wgihr/pdf files/wgihr2/A WGIHR2 5-en.pdf
- 236 https://apps.who.int/gb/wgihr/pdf files/wgihr2/A WGIHR2 6-en.pdf
- 237 https://apps.who.int/gb/wgihr/pdf files/wgihr2/A WGIHR2 7-en.pdf
- 238 https://www.who.int/health-topics/international-health-regulations
- 239 https://apps.who.int/gb/inb/pdf files/inb5/A INB5 6-en.pdf
- ²⁴⁰ https://www.econstor.eu/bitstream/10419/268773/1/1831116626.pdf
- 241 https://apps.who.int/gb/wgihr/pdf files/wgihr4/A WGIHR4 2-en.pdf
- 242 https://apps.who.int/gb/ebwha/pdf files/WHA75/A75 ACONF7Rev1-en.pdf
- 243 https://apps.who.int/gb/wgihr/pdf files/wgihr2/A WGIHR2 5-en.pdf
- 244 https://healthpolicy-watch.news/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/DRAFT_INB_Bureau-text_22-May.pdf (draft version, May 22, 2023)
- 245 https://apps.who.int/gb/inb/pdf_files/inb5/A_INB5_6-en.pdf (updated version, June 2, 2023)
- 246 https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/world-health-assembly-personal-liberties-emergency-powers/
- 247 https://apps.who.int/gb/inb/pdf files/inb5/A INB5 6-en.pdf (updated version, June 2, 2023)
- 248 https://www.youtube.com/live/TL13ZObwesk?feature=share&t=1040
- https://www.who.int/about/funding/contributors/usa